ARCO NEWSLETTER
August 5, 2023
25th Annual Meeting Newsletter


2

Kimberly Lampert (802) 779-7194
Kimberly Hart (802) 272-5401
Julie Brochu (802) 586-2482
Dale Gilman (802) 249-0655
Kent Koptiuch (802) 233-4423
Lori Lockwood (205) 447-8408
Patrick Ryan (802) 334-5277



[bookmark: _Hlk50541398][bookmark: _Hlk50541376]Vermont State Police, Derby - 802 334-8881 or call 911
Sheriff - Trevor Colby 802 676-3500
Border Patrol – 800 689-3362 24/7
Customs Point of Entry – Norton, VT 24/7 or call 911
Facebook - Averill Recreational Camp Owners, Inc
ARCO Website – www.arcoinc.org


The 25th ARCO Annual Meeting was held at the Little Averill Board Launch on August 6, 2022. There were 53 members present who enjoyed a break in the never-ending rain with beautiful sunshine and blue skies. 

The meeting was called to order by President Dale Gilman at 10:00AM sharp. Members were led in the Pledge of Allegiance and offered a moment of silence to honor those ARCO members, family and friends who passed away since last year’s annual meeting. 

2023 ARCO Annual Meeting Secretary’s Report
Kimberly Hart 

All regular meeting minutes have been sent to the membership. The warning letter and related documents for the annual meeting were either emailed or mailed to all members by 7/20/2023. 

If you have had a change in address, phone number, email, etc., please see any member of the Board after the meeting and they will take your updated information. 

To provide central and secure storage, all ARCO historical records that were transferred to me will be packaged in totes, clearly labeled, and brought to the UTG office later this month. The electronic version of records from the last four years will be downloaded to a thumb drive and given to Dale Gilman.

As a reminder, meeting minutes and other ARCO related documents are no longer sent via the postal service, they are emailed and posted on the ARCO website. So, if you want to receive newsletters and meeting minutes in your inbox, please be sure the Board has your email address. 


Respectfully submitted,
Kimberly Hart, outgoing ARCO Secretary



Treasurer’s Report – Kimberly Lampert
Everyone was sent a copy of the Financial Report and Balance Sheet with the annual meeting minutes for review by the membership. 

Connie Jackson motioned to accept the report as given. Paul Perry seconded. The motion passed. 

Auditor’s Report – Connie Jackson
The books appear to be in good order. There is an outstanding payment to Kim Hart for a credit card payment to the Vermont Secretary of State’s office to update ARCO’s corporate records. [After the meeting Kim Lampert delivered a check to Kim Hart for reimbursement]. 

Danny Lepine motioned to accept the report as given. Josh Benson seconded and the motion carried.

President’s Annual Report – Dale Gilman
Good morning and welcome to the 25th Annual ARCO membership meeting.  It’s hard to believe that we are entering our 26th year since incorporating.

We have had several properties change ownership again this past year within ARCO.  Please stand and introduce yourself.  Welcome to the area!

I would like to thank members that helped over the last year.  First, Joe Martaniuk.  Joe has assisted us for several years with the road closure.  His tractor efforts for clearing out the gate is a big help.  Joe also keeps in close contact with the board and relays clear and accurate info regarding the road.  

Thank you to Peggy Lajeunesse and Connie Jackson for their time auditing the ARCO books.  

Thank you to Mike Farmer and Missy Benson assisting us for board member nominations.  

Thank you to Darlene Gilman and Julie Brochu for assisting at the registration table.

A few reminders to all members:

Golf carts, 4 wheelers, off-road buggies are not permitted on any of the roads that travel to your camp properties.  

Please remember the burning of all trees/brush requires a burn permit from the fire forest warden.

All dogs must be kept under the camp owner’s control.  All dogs are to be always leashed when leaving your property.  We have many little kids and adults walking or biking the roads within ARCO and their safety is extremely important.

The Sandy Beach area on Beach Road is a private beach.  ARCO owns to the left of the path from the parking lot.  Most of the area to the right of the path belongs Quimby.  We continue to work with Quimby regarding the beach and any concerns that arise.  Please make sure that your vehicle has an ARCO Sticker attached on the inside of your vehicle when parking at the beach. Please remember glass is not permitted on the beach at any time and no campfires.  And please bring out what you bring to the beach.  New signage has been added in the parking area.

A reminder for those of you who use generators that quiet hours are 11 p.m. to 7 a.m.  Please refer to the Rules & Regulations if any questions.

Please be sure to post your 911 address at the end of your camp driveway.  If you need help with your 911 address, please see me after the meeting and I will help you directly.

This year the board worked on several old business items that have not been addressed over the years.  We were able to finally hold our Special Bylaw and rules and Regulations meeting.  The meeting was productive and with the exception of 3 items all changes were completed.  The changes that need approval will be reviewed at the annual meeting. 

With the help of Kent Koptiuch, we have worked on the unfinished business to create a common lands management plan. We have also reached out to LandVest to prepare a plan to possibly enter our lands into Common Use to reduce our tax burden and protect the sensitive ecological areas on the lake shore.  

The board raised the fee we charge Fish and Wildlife to use our access to Little Averill Lake from$1000.00 to $2000.00.  The fee has not changed for over 20 years. Due to increased cost of road maintenance, we felt the increase was reasonable. The State notified us that they could not pay over the $1000.00 amount without a lease. We have not been paid as of today’s meeting. We are seeking the members input on the direction we should take with the future of the Access at Little Averill Lake access. The board has also been working with other organizations to ban Wake Boats on Little Averill. 

With the help of Julie Brochu, we finally Have a secure location to store our vital ARCO records.  UTG has is now allowing ARCO to keep our records in the fireproof vault at the UTG office. Our records have previously been stored at the home of the current secretary. 

I think you will find the spring roads to be in great shape.  Patrick Ryan works closely with Laurent Rancourt regarding the road and its conditions.  During the heavy rains we had culvert issues and washouts that were addressed. If at any time you see any road issues, I ask that you please contact ARCO Road Agent directly.

As a reminder the road that leads to your camp is owned by the timber company.  We have a right-of-way to our camps.  The road closes between 6-8 weeks each spring to allow thawing.  This road when originally made was not built for year-round access.

For those who may be considering a building addition; please contact the UTG regarding a permit and zoning before beginning construction.  

The ARCO Facebook page was recently turned off.  Rude comments, negativity and misleading info will not be permitted.    We are looking for a person to manage our Facebook and our Website.

The ARCO BOD meets approximately 4-6 times per year plus this annual meeting.  All board members are required to adhere to the Board of Directors guidelines.  Meetings are kept to a 2-hour limit.  We try to meet in Averill but do continue to use Zoom still. We are researching the purchase of an ARCO Zoom account.  In the past ARCO has not had a Zoom account. We borrowed accounts from other Non-Profit Organization which limited the lines available to the Board Meetings.  There is a cost to this technology and hopefully with approval our board we can purchase our own account. 

I would like to thank each board member for their time and efforts.  A special thanks to Kim Hart, Kim Lampert and Lori Lockwood who will be stepping down after this meeting.  This current board has endured many situations but continues to be mindful and represent all 140 camp lot owners to the best of our ability.
Please refer to the ARCO bylaws and ARCO rules and regulations for information that pertains to your camp property.  Information is also listed on our web.

If at any time you have any questions, please contact me or any board member directly.  Our phone numbers are listed at the top of the newsletters that you receive via email.  Info is also posted on the web.
I would again like to thank all of those who are attending here today, my board of directors and members who help us when asked.

Respectfully submitted,
Dale J. Gilman, President

Road Commissioner’s Report – Patrick Ryan
2023 Road Commissioner’s Report

In 2022
· Total Costs for 2021 was 12,742.75
· Total costs for 2022 was 27,118.87
 
 In 2022 the road opened May 15 and road work commenced. 
· Seven (7) culverts were replaced
· 33 truckloads of gravel were added to Jackson, Hatchery Brook, and Cowan Roads.
· The paper company did the grading they owed us
 
Road closed April 12, 2023.
 
In 2023
Total road costs were $21,925.00
 
· The road opened on May 12th
· Finished Graded the road by June 7th, 2023
· Two (2) Culverts were replaced and another needs to be done on Beach Rd
· Forty-four (44) truckloads (526 yards) of gravel were added to Jackson rd., Hatchery Brook rd. Loop rd., the Boat Access.
· Grading, Rock Raking, and Calcium was done
· Road repairs to the Loop Rd, and Beach Rd. 
· We are done after the flooding rains (small ruts caused by the hard rain).
 
Logging Operations:
Only logging Sable Mountain, using Jackson Road for Canadian Logs (not many) and using East Branch (South) for most logs.  This doesn’t include other operations that may go on (LandVest etc.)
 
Albie Borne asked what could be done about the potholes on Jackson Rd. Patrick said that they will be taken care of with the annual grading normally done after Labor Day. Danny Lepine asked if there could be rock raking done instead of grading. Patrick will reach out to Laurent Rancourt and discuss to get his professional opinion on best approach. 

John Hull asked about the pile of gravel normally left at the old dumpster site at the Hatchery Brook gate that members use to help fill the potholes. Patrick will talk with Laurent about this as well. 

Patrick will also investigate a culvert that needs to be fixed by Jared Hart’s camp on Loop Rd. 



OLD BUSINESS
Review and Adoption of Minutes: Minutes of the 2022 Annual Meeting
Rodney Hart motioned to accept the 2022 Annual Meeting minutes with a second from Greg Donahue. Motion passed with no discussion.

Water Test Results (Jackson Rd and Point Rd)
From: Tim Chapman <tchapman@capitalwell.com>
Date: July 26, 2023 at 9:53:44 AM EDT
Subject: Capital Well Hand Pump Tests
﻿
Good morning Patrick!
The results came back from both hand pumps and both are clear of bacteria.
Thanks!!! Tim
 
Tim Chapman
Water Treatment Sales /Support Manager
Capital Well Clean Water Center

Sustainable Harvesting and Common Lands Management
A copy of a proposal from Vermont Forestry Associates, Inc. (VFA) was sent to the membership along with the Annual Meeting Warning. Kent was still waiting for proposals from LandVest and Ed Fortin, but at the time of the meeting they had not been received. 

Danny Lepine asked whether this would be a one-time charge or if it will be ongoing to renew every so many years. The management plan would be reviewed every five (5) years and the management amount could change with renewal. Connie Jackson commented that entering the property into land management would lower the taxes on it and result in lower taxes for each lot owner, and that ARCO could receive funds from the timber harvest(s). 

John Hull brought up the previous LandVest agreement and asked why that was not executed. Dale had checked Alexa with LandVest in W. Stewartstown, and they stated they have no record of any agreement with ARCO on file, so Dale got information on what would be needed for a new one. The first step would be to put the land into land use which would cost ARCO $2,200. Once that was done, a land management plan would be developed and executed to remove timber.

Craig Wiggett asked if we had paid the $405 to Bob Burke from VFA.  Kent said he would ask the membership to pay that. If we did enter an agreement with VFA, the land would remain private. John asked about tax savings estimates; we do not have estimates yet, we need a management plan first. 

Deb Gill asked if we can tell where we wanted our boundaries to be in the management plan to keep a larger buffer between common lands and camp lots. Craig asked private lots would be impacted; no, just the common lands. 

Connie motioned to put common lands into land management, with a second from Brad Lockwood.

Jim Clemons asked about impact to tax reduction; no estimates as discussed earlier. Craig asked what it would cost to put common lands into land use; $2,200. 

Motion passed to put ARCO common lands into land use.
Sheriff’s Contract – Dale Gilman
July 27, 2023 

I had phone conversation with Trevor Colby to ask for a report on the activities of the Sheriff Patrols for this year for ARCO. He indicated that the department had not been patrolling recently due to staffing issues and the surrounding towns needing his department as to act as their police due to recent resignations of constables. 

He informed me that most of his issues were south of Canaan Vermont, and he did have staffing to patrol the ARCO area this year after his officer that lived in Canaan retired.  He informed me that he hoped to get his staffing to plan and start to patrol in the ARCO area again by this fall. To date the Sheriff’s department had billed us for about half of the $2000.00 contract. He could not give a detailed report of the dates and times of the patrols during this contract year.

NEW BUSINESS

Proposed 2023-2024 Annual Budget Presentation and Vote 
Motion to accept budget as proposed made by Deb Gill, with a second from Larry Blaney. Discussion followed.

As in previous years, the Sheriff’s expense was the first to be brought up. Albie Borne considers the sheriff’s expense to be a waste of money and sees no advantage in having them patrol. He made a motion to remove that line item from the budget. Terry Mitchell seconded. Darlene Gilman says she is at camp often and sees the sheriff a lot. Linda Daigneault says she has not seen a card on the door for a long time. Dale said that the sheriff does not leave cards anymore as criminals could see that as an invitation to break and enter, but they do still patrol. 

A vote was taken with 26 votes to remove the sheriff’s expense, and 22 to keep it. The sheriff’s contract will not be renewed. 

Danny Lepine asked to remove the $6,000 for the forestation project from the budget. Greg Donahue seconded. Connie Jackson would prefer to see it reduced. Motion to remove the $6,000 passed. Adam Spaulding made a motion to amend the $6,000 with a second from Mike Farmer. Terry Mitchell would like to see the money come from the reserves. Motion passed to take $3,000 out of reserves to use toward land management. 

Danny motioned to lower the proposed assessment from $450 to $400. Connie Jackson seconded and the motion passed with a vote.

Craig Wiggett asked why the winter roads assessment keeps going up. The reason is that fuel costs alone, along with other expenses for the contractor to run their equipment keep rising. Kim Hubbard asked about getting a reduction with Weyerhauser plowing Jackson Rd. John Hull explained that we have to plan regardless of whether Weyerhauser plows. Plus, Weyerhauser does not plow on weekends or holidays; our contractor does. 

Peter Palmer asked if we could get to contracts; one just for Jackson Rd and one for contracting all the others. This would add too much complexity in working with the contracts and contractors. 

Danny agrees with John and Alan Farmer stated we need to look at the big picture. 

Greg Donahue motioned to accept the amended budget with a second from Craig Wiggett. Motion passed.   


Nominating Committee Report – Mike Farmer
July 30, 2023

ARCO Director Nominations report

Nominating Committee is charged with finding ARCO members willing to run for board positions. This year Nom Com is Missy Benson and Mike Farmer. We met on July 3rd as a committee and reached out to as many ARCO members as possible in person. Our most widely distributed message was sent via email from ARCO Secretary Kim Hart. 
We have three director positions that expire this year and none of the incumbents have decided not to run again. I want to thank the three of them Kim Lampert, Kim Hart, and Lori Lockwood for their efforts. 

With three openings, we have four candidates for Directors this year:
Cheryl Barry, 875 Hatchery Brook Road
Greg Donahue, 104 Loop Road
Brad Lockwood, 106 Cowan Road
Sandra Reynold 196 Loop Road

We have 140 lots and many of them have multiple owners so we have potentially almost 300 directors that can serve. Even if you only serve one or two terms it is important that we spread the work over all of us as it is 100% necessary that our ARCO Board exist and actively manages our assets. Please think about running next year or the year after to help all of us. A personal observation is that over the last 25 years we have not had many members on the Board from the Big Averill lot owners and if we are seeking “equal” representation we need volunteers from all 140 lot owners. 

Sincerely
Missy Benson and Mike Farmer

Nominations and Elections for 2023-202 Nominating Committee
Mike Farmer and Missy Benson volunteered to be on the 2024 nominating committee. Thank you, Mike, and Missy, for your continued support.

Nominations and Elections for 2023-2024 Audit Committee
Peggy Lajeunesse and Connie Jackson have volunteered to serve on the audit committee for the next annual meeting. Materials will need to be presented to them by July 15 to allow enough time for a thorough review. Thank you, Peggy, and Connie for agreeing to perform this function for another year.

Election Results Announcement
A suggestion was made to add the lot# next to the nominee names for the next election to help voters. 

Ballots were counted and the following members were elected to serve on the Board of Directors; 



Greg Donahue - 2-year term ending 2025
Brad Lockwood – 2-year term ending 2025
Sandra Reynolds – 2-year term ending 2025

Thank you to our new Directors for volunteering to serve our ARCO membership.


Proposed ARCO Bylaws Amendments
There were three bylaws’ sections remaining that required membership voting; Article 3, Section 5; Article 6, Section 3; and Article 7, Section 4. 

Brad Lockwood motioned to accept the changes in Article 3, Section 5 as presented with a second from Josh Benson. Motion passed.

Brad Lockwood motioned to accept the changes in Article 6, Section 3 as presented with a second from Missy Benson. Motion passed. 

Mike Farmer motioned to accept the changes in Article 7, Section 4 as presented with a second from Paul Perry. Motion passed. 

Proposed Zoom Account
Discussed during budget conversation. ARCO will pay for an annual Zoom account.

Proposed Rules for Wake Boat Use on Little Averill
There was discussion about the liability that would be assumed by ARCO by entering a contract with the state. Dale will contact our insurance agent to discuss. Sandra asked what the money from the state was used for; ramp maintenance. Jim Clemons reminded the group that the question was whether to leave the access open to the public. The main concern was what liability ARCO would be accepting by allowing public access to our private property. He suggested ARCO could enter a simple lease on a year-to-year basis. 

There was a motion to continue with $1,000 per year on a year-to-year basis with a simple lease. Greg Donahue seconded. Motion passed.

Connie Jackson motioned to not allow wake boats to access the Little Averill launch. Motion was seconded by Craig Wiggett. Motion carried. No wake boats can launch on Little Averill by using the ARCO boat launch. 

Jim Clemons spoke about a petition that will be circulated throughout Averill Lakes Association (ALA) and ARCO once the results are known from the State action next year. The petition will be to allow wake boat use on either of the Averill lakes.  

Adjournment
Meeting was adjourned at 11:59am. 

As a reminder, paper copies of meeting minutes are no longer being mailed. All minutes are sent via email and are posted on the ARCO website. If you wish to receive minutes by email, please contact the ARCO Secretary. 
